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BACKLASH
Commentary from the
Board of Directors
-By John Wetlaufer, Sr.

2014 MEMBERSHIP DUES ARE DUE 
BY MARCH 1, 2014

($60 IN-STATE $40 OUT OF STATE)

PLEASE PAY YOUR DUES PROMPTLY!

(How To Pay?  See Page 6 

SPECIAL REMINDER ABOUT UNPAID DUES
AND CATCH ENTRIES 

Catch Entries for the 2014 Angling Year are recognized 
for Members whose dues are paid in full by March 
1, 2014.  After March 1st. any entry received from a 
Member whose dues are in arrears will not be recognized 
by the Angling Rules Committee.  Once the Member’s 
dues are paid in full, entries will again be recognized for 
catches made after the date the dues are renewed.

FEBRUARY PROGRAM – FLY FISHING THE 
SOUTH RIVER

The 2014 Membership Meeting speakers will start off 
with Tommy Lawhorne sharing his 20 years experience 
fishing for trout and small mouth bass in the South River 
and other waters near Waynesboro, VA.
Tommy is co-owner of The South River Fly Shop in 
Waynesboro which is stocked with items to suit the needs 
of any fly fisherman of any level of skill or interest.  For 
a complete bio on Tommy, please turn to page 6 of this 
issue of The Angler. 
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to warm up!
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FORGET THE SPECK IN 
NORTH CAROLINA

The commercial and 
recreational speckled 
trout fishery in North 
Carolina has been 
closed.  Keep this in 
mind when fishing in 
our sister state to the 
south.

ASMFC SETS SUMMER 
FLOUNDER REGS 
FOR VIRGINIA

The Atlantic States Ma-

rine Fisheries Commission 

has set the length limit for 

Summer Founders at 16” 

and the daily creel limit 

(possession) of 4 fish per 

angler.

NEXT TOURNAMENT – VA/NC YELLOW PERCH
MARCH 8TH AND 9TH

(Blow Date The Following Weekend)

We shake off the dust from the rods and tackle this year with 
the Annual VA/NC Yellow Perch Tournament.  If it looks like 
the Blow Date Option needs to be exercised, please confirm 
with Lee Rothgeb. Complete Tournament details are found on 
page 10 of this issue of The Angler.

GOT ANY IDEAS FOR A NEW LOCATION FOR THE 
ANNUAL BANQUET?

The Leadership Team is always open for any suggestion from 
the Membership for any change felt useful for the Virginia 
Anglers Club.  If you have any suggestions of an alternate 
location for the VAC Annual Awards Banquet, please pass 
them along to Banquet Chairman Gary Green.  Contact Gary 
at (804)-955-9290 [C] or ospray4950@yahoolcom.   If Gary’s 
phone is busy, please leave a descriptive voice mail or ask for 
a call back.

COUNTRY STORE IS OPEN AT FEBRUARY MEM-
BERSHIP MEETING

Country Storekeeper Eddy Johnston will have the Country 
Store open at the February Membership Meeting.  Be sure to 
stock up on VAC gear for the coming fishing season.   The 
Country Store is open on even numbered months, so the Store 
will be shuttered at the March Membership Meeting.

If you would like to explore a career in merchandiz-
ing and want to take over the Country Store from Eddy, 
please see Eddy or Bob Brown.  If you don’t want to take 
over the Store but would do it anyway, see the same two 
guys.  It seems by now Eddy has spent a career trying to 
retire.  The Member(s) taking over the Store will receive 
the coveted Eternal Gratitude Award from Eddy.

SCALE CERTIFICATION AVAILABLE 
AT FEBRUARY MEETING

The Annual Scale Certification required for Members 
wishing to weigh for submission catch entries during the 
2014 Angling Year will be made at the February 25 VAC 
Membership Meeting.  Weighmasters Ryan and Danny 
Noland and Larry Allen will be doing certifications during 
the meeting.  A similar session will be held during the 
March Membership Meeting also.

Remember the following scale preparation pointers:
•  Be sure your scales are operating freely and free of rust.
•  Clean the outside of the barrel so certification stickers 	 
    will adhere
•  Gather your scales together in one or two Zip Lock type 
    bags.
•  Write your name on the outside of the bag.
•  Leave your bagged scales on the certification team’s
    table (just inside the entry door to the meeting room).  
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ANNUAL AWARDS BANQUET - LUCKY FOR SOME

 A smaller-than-usual group of Members of the VAC and their guest met at Sam Miller’s Restaurant in the 
Shockoe Bottom on Saturday evening, January 25th.  Thanks to the organizational skills of first time Banquet 
Chairman Gary Green, the banquet went off without a hitch, in spite of the fact that Gary and wife Karen were 
unexpectedly summoned to North Carolina and could not attend the Banquet.  

The Luck of the Irish must have been with Bob and Leah O’Shepherd who, between them, won BOTH the 
Bill Gallasch and the Capt. Ronnie Sides shadow boxes.  As far as can be determined, this was the first time in 
memory that both boxes went to the same family.  Lame Duck President Glenn Carter took home the coveted 
Gyotaku framed print of a red drum created by Rob Choi.  Fred Murray was the final winner taking the rod and 
reel combo generously donated by Green Top.  The Raffle returned $314 to the VAC General Fund.  Thanks to 
all who participated.

Although fewer than normal number of awards was presented for the 2013 Angling Year, there were, none the 
less, some significant accomplishments recognized at the Awards Banquet.  Leading the pack was Fred Cous-
ins (now retired and fishing whenever he wants to) took four of the five more prestigious awards.  Fred took all 
three of the 
Angler of the Year Awards for angling accomplishments in the 2013 Angling Year as follows: 2013 Overall 
Angler of the Year (1453 total points), the 2013 Saltwater Angler of the Year Award (1033 total points) and 
the Freshwater Angler of the Year Award (420 total points).  Fred also claimed the 2013 President’s Award for 
Saltwater.  The 2013 President’s Award for Fresh Water was awarded to Mike Cline.  Incoming President Bob 
Brown claimed the C.V. Kinnard Angler of the Year Award for accumulating 1397 points for entries in the An-
gler of the Month Award during 2013.  

For a complete listing of awards for the 2013 Angling Year and the related catch, please turn to page 8 of this 
issue of The Angler.

A REMINDER - MEMBERS MUST SUBMIT INDIVIDUAL REQUESTS  
FOR MAJOR VAC AWARDS 

The task of tracking, collecting and submitting catch data qualifying a Member for Division Experts, Angler 
Ratings, and all Angler Of The Year Awards is the individual responsibility of each Member of the VAC.   The 
Angling Rules Committee does not perform this function.   The annual weight and points Species awards are 
based on cards submitted as are the Division and President Awards and the Angling Rules Committee takes care 
of awarding these awards.

When you have caught all of the fish necessary to qualify for and wish to be recognized for the above under-
lined awards, please enter the qualifying catch data on the form titled “Angler Entry Sheet” printable from the 
Angling Rules Section of the VAC Web Site.   Be sure to indicate for which award that catch data is submitted.  
Submit the completed form to the Angling Rules Committee, Stuart Lee Chairman.

The Angling Rules Committee will verify your submission and, once certified, will forward the data provided to 
the member of the Angling Rules Committee who is responsible for preparing the annual or individual awards 
for presentation at the Annual Awards Banquet.  

Page3



Page 4

“Catchy Comments”
By Billy Nicar

WOULD YOU LIKE A BEER WITH 
YOUR DINNER?

With the closing of the Skilligalee, the VAC 
lost a very fine venue that offered meal and 
beverage service before and during the BOD 
and Membership Meetings for 8 years.  The 
Leadership Team is very aware that the 
membership would be best served by again 
meeting at a venue where meal and bever-
age service is available to all.   A search is 
already active to that end.  Location is among 
the features being considered to be sure the 
venues discussed are reasonably accessible to 
Members.

Director Fred Cousins has made a survey of 
some of the notable venues in the Richmond 
area and reported his findings to the BOD.   
Some places reported have been eliminated 
due to high room and food and beverage ser-
vice charges and, in one case, the room suit-
able for VAC meeting was already engaged 
on Tuesday evenings.  

The Leadership Team will visit meeting 
places that look like they would be good 
candidates for VAC meetings by holding 
Board of Directors’ meetings at these places.  
A sampling of the food and beverage service 
offered is included in the visits.  The Leader-
ship Team wants to be sure any commitment 
to hold VAC meetings at a new venue will be 
a lasting one and will serve the needs of the 
membership of the VAC.

Please let Fred Cousins know of any sug-
gested meeting place that you know that has a 
meeting room and food and beverage service, 
preferably from a menu.  Contact Fred at 
(804)-740-3238 [H] or cousinsf1@verizon.
net.

WISDOM FROM THE TACKLE BOX

“An angler is a man who spends rainy days 
sitting around on the muddy banks of rivers 
doing nothing because his wife won’t let him 
do it at home.”  ~Author Unknown

For The Leadership Team
John Wetlaufer, Sr., Secretary

		  Well the new fishing year is upon us…  
		  Mother Nature has greeted us with an unusual-
ly cold start to the 2014 angling year coupled with an almost 
weekly coating of snow.  And, yet, there are a few anglers 
who have capitalized on their opportunities to post some great 
catches early in the 2014 angling year.  
	
Kicking things off for 2014 was Fred Cousins’ entry for a 4 
pound, 9 ounce spotted seatrout that he landed on 4# spin-
ning tackle while fishing the Elizabeth River on the 6th of 
December.  This fine catch will earn Fred 228 points.  De-
cember 14th found Karen Anderson, once again, fishing with 
Capt. Art Conway on his home waters of Chickahominy 
Lake.  Karen was fishing a live minnow on 8# line when she 
hooked and boated a 2 pound, 13 ounce chain pickerel.  This 
catch earns her 108 points, as well as, the top spot for “Heavi-
est” and “Highest Points” for the species.  Way to go, Karen!  
While chucking flies December 18th on the York River, 
Andrew Campbell hooked into one of the very few quality 
striped bass that I have heard of landed this season. The 34 
pound, 7 ounce striped bass fell victim to a Half-n-Half fly 
fished on 20# tippet.  This fish will earn Andrew 286 point, 
the title of “Heaviest” and “Highest Points” for the species, 
the “Saltwater Fly Division” leader, as well as, a new club 
record.  Great catch, Andrew!  Fred Cousins was fishing the 
Elizabeth River on December 20th when he landed this next 
super catch.  An 8 pound, 4 ounce spotted seatrout found it-
self attached to the opposite end of Fred’s 2# spinning tackle.  
This seatrout, worth 550 points earns the top as “Highest 
Points” for the species and the “Saltwater Spin Division” 
leader.  Great catch, Fred!  Not to be outdone by Fred, Larry 
Allen landed a monster 8 pound, 12 ounce spotted seatrout on 
January 25th using 8# spinning tackle.  This Elizabeth River 
trophy earns Larry 291 points and the title of “Heaviest” for 
the species.  Superb fish, Larry!  On February 6th Bob Brown 
and Gary Green were fishing the James River with Capt. 
Mike Ostrander when Gary caught his first catfish ever.  Gary 
was fishing cut bait on 6# line when he hooked into a beauti-
ful 34 pound blue catfish.  Gary’s catfish is worth 319 points 
and will take the lead as “Heaviest” and “Highest Points” 
for the species and will be the current “Freshwater General 
Division” leader.  Great catch, Gary.  Keep it up!  Bob Brown 
landed a 22 pound blue catfish on 4# tackle just a few minutes 
before Gary landed his catfish.  This fish will earn Bob 234 



Bob Brown - 
22lb Blue Cat on 4 Gen
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points for his fine catch.  Nice fish, Bob!  Again, 
we have an entry from the Elizabeth River cour-
tesy of Fred Cousins.  On February 9th Fred was 
fishing 2# plug tackle when he hooked and landed 
a 6 pound, 6 ounce red drum.  This drum will 
earn Fred 159 points, the “Heaviest” and “Highest 
Points” for the species, as well as, “Saltwater Plug 
Division” leader.  Way to go, Fred!

Please let me know if you have any fun, exciting, 
informational, or scary fish tales from your recent 
trips out.  I would love to include them in future 
newsletters.  Any recent fishing reports or condi-
tions would be greatly appreciated as well.  I can 
be contacted via phone, email, or text.  My contact 
info is listed below.  As always, tight lines and best 
fishes!

Contact Info:

Billy Nicar
1729 Naselle Lane
Henrico, VA 23228
Email – BILLYGREENTOP@YAHOO.com
Work – (804) 550-2188,  Ext.# 118
Cell – (804) 366-2473
     

  
Keeping it reel, 
 
Billy

Gary Green - 
34lb Blue Cat on 6 Gen

Larry Allen - 8lb 12oz 
Speckled Trout on 8 spin



PLEASE PAY YOUR 2014 DUES PROMPTLY

(RENEWALS NOT RECEIVED BY 3/1/14 
WILL BE CONSIDERED IN ARREARS)

Your annual dues are due as of December 1, 2013.  Members living in Virginia owe $60 and all other 
paying Members owe $40.  No dues are collected from Life, Honorary and Complimentary Mem-
bers (receive The Angler but are not VAC members).  Dues can be paid by cash or check presented 
to Treasurer Bobby Broughton.  Payment by PayPal can be made in the Member’s Area of the VAC 
website.  Payment by mail can be made at:

Virginia Anglers Club
P. O. Box 31494

Richmond, VA 23294-1494

Note:  If you have no plans to renew our VAC Membership, please let Treasurer Bobby Broughton 
(brbroughton@gmail.com) or Membership Chairman John Wetlaufer, Sr. (jlwsr@rcn.com) know 
your intention not to renew.  This will save the Leadership Team a lot of unnecessary work.
Thanks.
  

FEBRUARY PROGRAM – FLY FISHING THE SOUTH RIVER

By Art Conway – Program Co-chairman

On Tuesday February 25 we will hear from Tommy Lawhorne on fly fishing for trout and smallmouth 
in the South River near Waynesboro and in other nearby spots.  Tommy grew up in nearby Nelson 
County and moved to Waynesboro in 1992.  He grew up fishing Stony Creek, Tye River, Rockfish 
River, and the Moormans River.  He began guiding and teaching fly fishing and fly tying in 1990 
while working at Stoney Creek Tackle Company at Wintergreen and then later for Hassett’s Outdoors 
in Waynesboro.  Tommy has spent over 20 years learning the trout and smallmouth bass waters of 
Virginia and loves to share that knowledge with other fly fishers.  South River Fly Shop co-owners 
Tommy Lawhorne and Kevin Little met while fly fishing the South River in downtown Waynesboro 
in 2001.  Over the following 10 years they dreamed of opening a fly shop on Main Street and had 
many long conversations about just what they wanted the store to be.  Tommy and Kevin wanted a 
comfortable atmosphere with products and services that focused on fly fishing.  In their opinion, too 
many fly shops had become high end clothing stores and did not have the items that fly fishers and fly 
tiers needed.  The South River Fly Shop is the culmination of that dream, a fly shop with a country 
store atmosphere and gear to suite every level of interest in fly fishing and fly tying.  The shop is lo-
cated at 317 West Main Street, Waynesboro, VA 22980, phone 540-942-5566.  Tommy can be reached 
by email at Tommy@southriverflyshop.com and the shop website is at http://southriverflyshop.com.
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Good advice to all anglers

GENERAL ASSEMBLY BILLS OF LIKELY INTEREST TO ANGLERS
Here is a synopsis of two bills of interest to VAC Members as posted on the website (http://www.dgif.virginia.
gov/legislation/) on which the Virginia Department of Game and Inland Fisheries lists bills in the current Gen-
eral Assembly that impact the mission of the DGIF.

Last July, the VAC hosted Beau Beasley, a noted Jackson River guide, who spoke to the VAC on the latest in-
formation on the property rights issues for the Jackson River.  SB 629 and HB 375 are related to the issue of sub 
aquatic land ownership issues on the Jackson River.  With no further action on these two Bill, the judge’s deci-
sion supporting the “Kings Grant” ownership of certain land owners along the Jackson River still stands.

First Bill
SB 629 Navigation on certain waters; liability of persons recreationally floating upon certain waters.
Introduced by: David W. Marsden | 
SUMMARY AS INTRODUCED:  Navigation on certain waters. Provides that no person who is recreation-
ally floating upon certain waters in a non-motorized vessel shall be liable for civil or criminal trespass. The bill 
provides that existing ownership rights in real property shall remain unchanged. 
FULL TEXT
	 •   01/16/14  Senate: Presented and ordered printed 14103098D  pdf
STATUS
	 •   01/30/14  Senate: Read third time and defeated by Senate (10-Y 30-N)

Second Bill
HB 735 Bottomlands, submerged; posting of claim.
Introduced by: L. Scott Lingamfelter | 
SUMMARY AS INTRODUCED:  Submerged bottomlands; posting of claim.  Requires any property owner 
posting notice of a claim of a right in a submerged bottomland also to post the location where a record of the 
special grant for the property may be found.

FULL TEXT
	 •   01/07/14  House: Pre-filed and ordered printed; offered 01/08/14 14102957D  pdf | impact statement 
HISTORY
	 •   01/29/14  House: Subcommittee recommends laying on the table by voice vote
	 •   02/12/14  House: Left in Agriculture, Chesapeake and Natural Resources
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2013 ANGLING YEAR

PRESIDENT’S AWARDS
SALTWATER
FRED COUSINS
12/17/12
BASS, STRIPED
45 LB 0 OZ - 4 GENERAL
750 POINTS

2013 NON-LOCAL AWARD
ANDREW CAMPBELL
BASS, SMALLLMOUTH
4 LB  1 OZ  -  6# SPIN   
8/10/13
ST. LAWRENCE RIVER, CANADA
232 POINTS

SPIN DIVISION, SALTWATER
ROBBIE ROBINSON
SEATROUT, SPOTTED
5/26/13
2 LB LINE CLASS
8 LB 0 OZ - 533 POINTS

GENERAL DIVISION, SALTWATER
FRED COUSINS
BASS, STRIPED
12/17/12
4 LB LINE CLASS
45 LB 0 OZ - 750 POINTS

PLUG DIVISION, SALTWATER
ROBBIE ROBINSON
DRUM, RED
7/21/13
8 LB LINE CLASS
55 LB 0 OZ - 687 POINTS

FLY DIVISION, SALTWATER
STUART LEE
SEATROUT, SPOTTED
12/24/12
8 LB TIPPET CLASS
5 LB 0 OZ - 208 POINTS

SURF DIVISION, SALTWATER
BOB SHEPHERD
DRUM, BLACK
4/26/13
30# SURF
42 LB 0 OZ - 350 POINTS

FRESHWATER
MIKE CLINE
2/2/13
PICKERAL, CHAIN
4 LB  10 OZ -  2 PLUG
462 POINTS

SPIN DIVISION, FRESHWATER
ART CONWAY
BOWFIN
10/11/13
4 LB LINE CLASS
9 LB 8 OZ - 361 POINTS

GENERAL DIVISION, FRESHWATER
BOB  BROWN
CATFISH, BLUE
4/3/13
8 LB LINE CLASS
43 LB 0 OZ - 361 POINTS

PLUG DIVISION, FRESHWATER
MIKE CLINE
PICKERAL, CHAIN
2/2/13
2 LB LINE CLASS
4 LB 10 OZ - 462 POINTS

FLY DIVISION, FRESHWATER
ANDREW CAMPBELL
BASS, SMALLMOUTH
8/15/13
6 LB TIPPET CLASS
4 LB  6 OZ - 312 POINTS

ANGLER AWARD
JEFF DOUGHTRY
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Yellow Perch aka Ring Perch
-by Rob Choi



Tournament News
	 	 By Lee Rothgeb

	 	 NEXT TOURNAMENT 
	 	 VIRGINIA YELLOW PERCH - March 8-9 
	 	 (Blow Dates March 15-16)

Don’t let a little cold weather give you cabin fever - its perch 
time! This tournament is open to all Virginia waters. Popular 
spots include the Chickahominy and Mattaponi Rivers. You are 
likely to see some of your fellow club members grouped in a few 
popular spots on the Chick.   It’s always a fun event and fishing is 
usually fairly dependable if weather conditions co-operate and 
our timing is right. Contact Chairman to confirm event if weather 
is questionable.

We will recognize three places for heaviest weight fish and 
three places for highest point fish. First = 3 pts. Second = 2 pts. 
Third = 1 pt. These points will apply towards the annual Tourna-
ment Angler of the Year competition.

A fish can be entered by weight or points or both in one category 
but not both ways for 1 fish. (angler must declare which catego-
ry for each entry).  One angler can win both weight and points 
divisions by entering 2 different fish.

Call in or e-mail entries within 1 day from end of tournament to 
Angling Activities Chairman Lee Rothgeb (garbakk1021@aol.com) 
or (804) 314-2990. You cannot change the entry category once you 
have registered it with the Chairman. 

If you email an entry please specify the weight in correct form.  
Ex: 8 ounces; 1 lb 4 ounces, etc.  Please do not send in entries via 
email as exampled here:   .8;   1-4 lbs.;  1-2     Also specify if you 
are entering in Weight or Points in any email entry.   

Please note that I will be traveling the weekend of the tourna-
ment and cell phone access will be limited.  Any entries called in 
on my phone on Saturday or Sunday MUST have the date/time the 
message is left.  Please also follow the format noted above for 

reporting the weight of the fish.   
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SPECIES			  ANGLER                   WEIGHT	LN	 DIV.	 PTS	 DATE	 LOCATION		  BAIT
	
										        

2013 SPECIES LEADERS - SALTWATER
SEATROUT, SPOTTED	 F. Cousins	 8-4	 2	 SPIN	 550	 12/20/13	 ELIZABETH RIVER, VA	 FLUKE
BASS, STRIPED		  A Campbell	 34-7	 20	 FLY	 286	 12/18/13	 YORK RIVER, VA		  HALF-N-HALF
DRUM, RED		  F Cousins	 6-6	 2	 PLUG	 159	 02/09/14	 ELIZABETH RIVER, VA	 GRUB
SEATROUT, SPOTTED	 L Allen		  8-12	 8	 SPIN	 291	 01/25/14	 ELIZABETH RIVER, VA	 MIRROLURE

				  

2013 SPECIES LEADERS - FRESHWATER
CATFISH, BLUE		  G GREEN	 34-0	 6	 GEN	 319	 02/06/14	 JAMES RIVER, VA		  CUT BAIT
PICKERAL, CHAIN		  K Anderson	 2-13	 8	 GEN	 108	 12/14/13	 CHICKAHOMINY LAKE, VA	 MINNOW

2013 DIVISION LEADERS - SALTWATER	
BASS, STRIPED		  A Campbell	 34-7	 20	 FLY	 286	 12/18/13	 YORK RIVER, VA		  HALF-N-HALF
DRUM, RED		  F Cousins	 6-6	 2	 PLUG	 159	 02/09/14	 ELIZABETH RIVER, VA	 GRUB
SEATROUT, SPOTTED	 F. Cousins	 8-4	 2	 SPIN	 550	 12/20/13	 ELIZABETH RIVER, VA	 FLUKE

2013 DIVISION LEADERS - FRESHWATER	
CATFISH, BLUE		  G GREEN	 34-0	 6	 GEN	 319	 02/06/14	 JAMES RIVER, VA		  CUT BAIT

VIRGINIA ANGLERS CLUB - 1/11/14

2013 SPECIES LEADERS LARGEST - 
SALTWATER	
BASS, STRIPED		  A Campbell	 34-7
DRUM, RED		  F Cousins	 6-6
SEATROUT, SPOTTED	 L Allen		  8-12

2013 SPECIES LEADERS LARGEST - 
FRESHWATER	
CATFISH, BLUE		  G GREEN	 34-0
PICKERAL, CHAIN		  K Anderson	 2-13

NEW CLUB RECORDS - SALTWATER
BASS, STRIPED		  A Campbell	 34-7	 		
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NEXT MEETING:
Tuesday, February 25th at DGIF Headquarters


